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Dear Members, 
Conservation Camp’s history has been included in this issue reprinted from a previous
TFGC History Book. We hope you enjoy reading this article. 
Tennessee is blessed to have so many State Parks in every district for our enjoyment.
National Parks and National Forests are also on that list of destinations in Tennessee.
Hiking, walking trails, scenic overlooks, camping and exploring are wonderful outdoor
activities we all can utilize no matter what our age or skill level.  Wildlife and native
plants provide continued educational opportunities. Rangers and the amazing Nature
and History museums are tools available anyone can utilize for continued education.
Generational family reunions in our family also utilize the picnic  areas and wonderful
playgrounds maintained by our parks. Tennessee has rebuilt many lodges and
restaurants for overnight and weekend getaways. Frisbee golf and golf courses are also
popular sports available. 
Can we talk about trees? How magnificent are the diverse old growth forests we have,
especially in the fall when ablaze with color! Tree identification using bark and or leaves
provides a wonderful outing. I am so inspired each fall just driving through state parks
and even Tennessee’s interstates provide inspiring fall foliage. 
Conservation Camp is a time we all come together to remind our members of
conservation practices and the natural resources we must protect. 
2024 Fall Creek Falls Conservation Camp had fascinating speakers on the topics of Trees
Sustainable Planting, Conservation Practices, Birds of Tennessee, Recycling Examples to
name a few. 
Please make it a point for your garden club to plan an outing to one of our parks in 2025.
Walk and breath, we all deserve what nature offers freely. 

Sincerely, 
Denise Thorne
TFGC President





Conservation Comes of Age in
Tennessee 

By James L. Bailey
Supervisor, Educational Service

Dept. Of Conservation-
Commerce

State of Tennessee

Printed from the 
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Federation of Garden Clubs,
Inc. Book from 
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The TFGC Treasurer, Karen
Dawson and the TFGC President

spent a full day touring,
mapping out site, and finalizing

for the upcomng 2024
Conservation Camp 



District 1 Directors Report
 

The fourth quarter for District I has been another busy time,
beginning with four of its members representing the District at the
2024 Conservation Camp at Fall Creek Falls State Park about a five

hour drive from Memphis, Tennessee. Molly Hampton District I
Endowment Trust Fund Trustee, Jackie Walker District I Vice

Director, Jan Burks Trenton Club President and District I Director
were all on hand at Conservation Camp to renew friendships and to

learn much from outstanding speakers.
Returning home on Tuesday, October 1st, provided six days to tie up
loose ends for the District Fall Membership Meeting at the Memphis
Botanic Garden on October 7th. There were 86 registered guests all

anxious to hear our guest speaker, Dr. Chris Cooper, who is a UT
Extension County Director and Coordinator for the Extension Master

Gardener Program in Shelby County. Chris is also the host of the
series The Family Plot: Gardening in the Mid-South which can beseen
on WKNO/Channel 10 (PBS) on Saturdays at 3:00pm and Sundays at

12:30pm. Chris’ topic was “Sustainable Landscaping Principles for
Future Generations” with lots of practical advice.

Molly Hampton, District I Endowment Trust Fund Trustee had the
honor of awarding three ETF grants. Cooper-Young Garden Club,

Germantown Garden Club and Blossom Way Garden Club were this
year’s recipients.

Kennedy Garden Club came through again with pretty fall table
arrangements which were purchased by attending clubs and then
taken to public places to decorate them as part of our District’s

ongoing Deep South Unified project.
The meeting concluded with another exceptional lunch catered by

Simply Done. During lunch volunteers were recruited to help with the
Holiday Design Program Denise Thorne, our TFGC President, would

be presenting to our members on November 4th at the Memphis
Botanic Garden.



Durning the next four weeks all the details were finalized preparing for the
arrival of Denise, her husband, Gary, and Kennedy Pope, Denise’s

granddaughter, and Volunteer Gardener Editor. For the November 4th
Event, ten clubs volunteered to help with set-up, check-in, manning the
holidayshop, serve the delicious holiday buffet prepared by Denise and
provide clean-up. Denise inspired many with her elegant designs using

fresh greenery, pinecones, colored balls, fresh fruit such as oranges
studded with cloves, pomegranates, pineapples, fresh cranberries, and

cinnamon sticks. Ninety-six registered for the event with 19 of our 23 clubs
represented raising $1920.00 in registrations with $651.00 in sales at the
Holiday Shop. The event was enjoyed by all providing an opportunity to

get an early start of getting into the Holiday Spirit.
With the year rapidly coming to a close, clubs are busy preparing their

Books of Evidence for awards. An email was sent to all clubs with
attachments of the copy of the Awards Application Form, Deb Shaver’s

sheets she put together for Books of Evidence and President’s Reports, a
copy of the President’s Report to fill out, a copy of the Endowment Trust

Fund Contribution Form with a suggestion for all clubs to consider a
donation to both the Endowment Trust Fund and Penny Pines now called

Plant-A-Tree. A list of deadlines, where, when and to whom, to send BOE’s
and reports was to be included to help make the process less daunting.

The District looks forward to another busy year in 2025 beginning with a
Board of Directors meeting sometime in early February TBA with the

Spring District I Membership Meeting at the Memphis Botanic Garden on
Monday, March 3rd, 2025 with the Dixion Horticulture Director, Dale

Skagg, giving a program on Native Azaleas.
Beginning in January 2025, the Nominating Committee of five district I
members will begin their search to find candidates to fill the Executive

Committee positions to serve under Jackie Walker, the incoming District
Director.

It has been a very gratifying 2024 year working with so many talented
District I Club Members.

Many Thanks for allowing me to serve as your District I director. It has
been a memorable journey!

Best Wishes to All for a Safe and Happy Holiday Season.
Chris Kelyman





DISTRICT II
FALL MEMBERSHIP MEETING

October 8, 2024 Madison,TN

District II Officers:
Bette Ann Fields—District II Director, Becky Fox Matthews—Vice-Director,

Linda Peterson—Recording Secretary, Kay Wells—Corresponding Secretary,
Judy Robertson—Treasurer, Patty Compton—Endowment Trust



Designers & Designs: Jean Richardson, Becky Fox Matthews,
Kay Flynn, Connie Baird & Janet Switzer

Pam Braun, Linda Peterson
& Kathy Rychen also

created beautiful floral
designs.





 UPCOMING EVENTS 

Holiday Design Program: Topiaries 
Designer Denise Thorne 
Oct. 14, 2024, 11:00AM-1:00PM 
Racheff House & Gardens 

DIV Fall Membership Meeting 
Oct. 18, 2024, 8:45AM – 1:00PM 
Fox Den County Club, Knoxville, TN 

Racheff House & Gardens Fall 
Festival 
Oct. 26, 2024 

Greens Tea 
Racheff House & Gardens 
Dec. 6, 2024, 12:00-3:00PM 
1943 Tennessee Ave. 
Knoxville, TN 

Theme: Bee Kind to
Pollinators
Projects: Grow
Community Partnerships
& Support Educational
Outreach 

DISTRICT IV NEWS 

http://tennesseefederationofgardenclubsinc.com 

A MESSAGE FROM DISTRICT IV DIRECTOR, JANIE BITNER 

District IV Clubs and Members,
I look forward to seeing each of you at the District IV
Membership meeting on October 18. We have a great th

meeting planned. Details inside the newsletter.
Happy Gardening,
Janie 

 

 
Tennessee Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc. District IV Fall Membership Meeting Friday, October 18, 2024 Fox Den
Country Club 12284 North Fox Den Drive Knoxville, Tennessee 37934 Registration opens: 8:45 AM Meeting begins

promptly: 9:30 AM Official Call Letter: The 2024 District IV Fall Membership meeting will be held at Fox Den
Country Club. Morning registration and coffee/tea begin at 8:45 a.m. and are included in the fee. The District IV

Executive Board is looking forward to seeing all the Garden Club Members. Your President’s Reports demonstrate
the amount of work that we do in the communities, to beautify, enrich, and care for our world. Our Clubs are

engaged in a wide variety of meaningful projects, outreaches, and missions. Thank-you does not seem enough. We
want to show each one of you our appreciation. This year, we will ask each club to bring one Fall/holiday table
design with a suggested value of $25 - $30. These will be judged for 1st, 2nd, and 3rd place. The designs will be

available for purchase by members. Sign your name on the envelope on the table to purchase. We do have a
Square and are capable of processing debit and credit cards; however, checks and cash are welcome also. The

proceeds from the sale of the centerpieces go back to each club. NEWS FLASH!!!! Kim Overman, District IV Ways
and Means Chairman, will have our lovely, embroidered District IV logo polo shirts for sale. Stay tuned for more
shopping opportunities! The featured program of the day will be given by University of Tennessee at Knoxville

Managing Director James Newburn. Also, Sue Hamilton, Professor of Horticulture and UT Gardens Director
Emerita, will join us with an inspirational message about the importance of gardening and horticulture for our
mental, spiritual, and physical wellbeing. We will have our yearly business meeting as well. We are fortunate to

have this meeting space available to us at no charge. A wonderful lunch will be served. Door prizes will be
awarded. We have plenty of room and hope that you will attend and bring a friend! Let’s introduce them to

Garden Clubs! I look forward to seeing you soon. Happy gardening, 

http://tennesseefederationofgardenclubsinc.com/
http://tennesseefederationofgardenclubsinc.com/


Arissa Garden Club 
Submitted by Carol Lorenc
Photos by Kristin Stone 

ARISSA GARDEN CLUB GOES TO THE FAIR! 

For our September meeting, we decided to
go to the opening Flower Show at the TN Valley Fair in Knoxville. Arissa
member Cathy Waitinas is the Fair Honorary Flower Show Chairperson and
members Regina Haire, Terry Pinck, & Linda Biggar assisted with judging &
other show activities. These ladies also helped to explain flower show
judging to other club members by going through the different entries. Great
fun and an opportunity to learn! 



PreConvention
Tailgating Party by

Ocoee Garden
Club President

Crystal Rymer and
TFGC President
Denise Thorne,

dessert by TFGC
Treasurer Karen

Dawson 



TFGC 2025 CONVENTION
PROGRAM AD FORM 

 
The fees for ads in the Convention Program are: 

Full page . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $100.00
½ page . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $ 50.00
Business Card size. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $ 25.00 

Ads must be camera ready, black and white, and may contain photos. Email ads to 
MaggiTFGC@epbfi.com (Maggi Burns) or send to Maggi Burns, 8258 Chula 
Creek Rd, Chattanooga TN 37421-3283 before March 1, 2025. Phone: 
423-499-9751. Checks are made payable to TFGC 2025 Convention. 
Please make sure to include contact information in case Maggi needs to get back 
to you. If sending your ad by email, put “TFGC 2025 Convention Ad” in the 
subject line and include the following information in the body of the email. 
By regular mail, please copy this form and include it with your ad payment. 
Name: ________________________________________________________ 

Garden Club: ______________________________________ District: _____ 

Business: ______________________________________________________ 

Contact Information (Phone/Email): _________________________________ 

______________________________________________________________ 

Ad size (circle one): full page 

Ad sizes (includes borders): 
Full page = 8 inches tall by 5 inches wide 
½ page = 3-3/4 inches tall by 5 inches wide 
Business card size = 2 inches tall by 3.5 inches wide for horizontal or 

½ page business card 

3.5 inches tall by 2 inches wide for vertical 

These are the only acceptable sizes for ads. If your ad does not conform to any of 
these sizes, Maggi will try to adjust it to fit, but it may be sent back to you to be 
redone. Also, the quality you send will be the quality that is printed. Please 
submit high resolution artwork – 300 dpi works best (use this resolution to scan 
business cards and photos). If you have questions regarding sizing, please contact 
Maggi. Your cooperation is appreciated and will make this job easier! 
Send this completed form with your check to the above address. Contact 
Maggi Burns if you have questions. 
This form is also available online at TennesseeFederationOfGardenClubsInc.com 

mailto:MaggiTFGC@epbfi.com
mailto:MaggiTFGC@epbfi.com
mailto:MaggiTFGC@epbfi.com


 Tennessee Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.
2024 Fall Board of Directors Meeting 

Monday, September 30, 2024, 2536 Lakeside Drive, Spencer, TN 38585 9:00 am CST 

The Membership of Tennessee Federation of Garden Clubs,
Inc. will come to order at 9:00 am CST., to conduct the
business at hand for the reporting of the TFGC, Inc. 

Registration is required for your attendance. 

Registrar is Karen Dawson. fdkd70bellsouth.net 

2499 Sugar Flat Road, Lebanon, TN 37087 615-594-2455 

9:00 Call to Order – TFGC President Denise Thorne

Invocation – Chaplain Annette Shrader – TFGC President 20

Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America – Parliamentarian Dr. Jan Brown

Welcome and Introductions – Denise Thorne, TFGC President TFGC 2023-2025

Declaration of a Quorum

Recognition of dignitaries and guests.

Minutes from the Previous Board meeting- Recording Secretary, Janet Switzer have been 
approved and circulated 
Committee to Approve the September 30, 2024, Minutes –1. Blossom Merryman 2. Charlotte 
Timberlake 3. Becky Fox Mathews 
Timekeeper – Laquita Misner 

Reports from Executive Board – President Denise Thorne 

Treasurer’s Report- TFGC Treasurer, Karen Dawson 
TFGC Assistant Treasurer, Patty Compton 

TFGC Restricted Funds and Benevolent Fund 

Report Endowment Trust Fund Janie Bitner 

Racheff Treasurer, Linda Daniels 

Racheff Assistant Treasurer, Theresa Schehr 

Reports of Officers -TFGC President elect -Lelia Johnson 

TFGC First Vice President- Tove Rawlings 
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 Tennessee Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.
2024 Fall Board of Directors Meeting 

Monday, September 30, 2024, 2536 Lakeside Drive, Spencer, TN 38585 9:00 am CST 
TFGC Second Vice President – Kay Flynn 

Corresponding Secretary- Lola Eslick – Acting Recording Secretary 

Report from the Ivan Racheff and Gardens Director of Board of Governors 

Chairman of the Board of Governors - Cathy Waitinas in her absence – Wanda Taylor, 2021-2023 
District IV Director 
Any other Racheff Board of Governors Member Report 

District Directors- District I Chris Kelyman 

District II Bette Ann Fields 

District III Ginger Cloud 

District IV Janie Bitner 

Reports from Standing Committees 

Vision of Beauty Calendar Sales- Chairman, Marilyn Smith 

Reports from Special Committees 

Conservation Camp “Birds, Bees, Flowers and Trees of Tennessee” 

Fall Creek Falls State Park, Monday, September 30 and Tuesday, October 1st, 2024 – Karen 
Dawson Registrar 

TFGC Convention 2025, Chattanooga, TN 2025 Read House April 21-24, 2025 

Chairman Diana Ryder and Co Chairman Anne Leonard report 

Debbie Shaver – Awards Chairman/ Cumberland Trail 

Any Other Chairman to Report? 

Unfinished Business 

TNCNAFSJ Question to the president – will be sent to committee for review 

Penny Pines – Now to be “Plant a Tree” $50.00 

Standing Committee Rules/Bylaws Changes to be discussed 

TFGC Standing Rules – pg. 54-55 

Section XIII – Conventions, Conservation Camps and Other Meetings 
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 Tennessee Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.
2024 Fall Board of Directors Meeting 

Monday, September 30, 2024, 2536 Lakeside Drive, Spencer, TN 38585 9:00 am CST 
5. “A Convention will be held in the year of installation of the new Board of Directors, along 

with the Annual Meeting. In the second year of the new Board of Directors, an Annual 
Meeting will be called for one day of business and awards.” 
Change: 
An Annual TFGC Two-Day Convention, Business Meeting and Awards Banquet will be 
held. 
Rational: The district that held the two-day convention next rotates to the district for a
one-day meeting. The same two districts always host the two-day convention. 

Change – Too numerous to write reference to “she” should be changed to “he / she” 

I will have them listed by page at the BOD Meeting in January for a vote. 

Committee for the Deep South Director 2025 – Chairmen If you would like to actively be a 
Deep South GC Chairman and attend the Convention in Valdosta, GA March 11-13, 2025 
Contact me by Dec 1. 2024 

Announcements- Invitation to the 10:00 am EST Monday, January 13. 2025 Winter TFGC BOD 
Meeting and Convention Committee Meeting Chattanooga, TN Place TBA 

The 2026 TFGC Conservation Camp will be held in District III TBA 

Any Other Business to come before this Meeting? 

Meeting Adjourned 

Denise Thorne-President 2023-2025

Tennessee Federation of Garden Clubs, Inc.

615-289-2138, denise@tec63.com 
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Exploring the
Grounds 



Fall Creek Falls Conservation Camp 2024
All Meals and Meeting in the Lobby located to the back right of Lobby Hall. Signage will be up.
Sunday, September 29 beginning 4:00 pm
Early Registration and appetizers
4:00 pm Moved from Pavilion to Lobby-Hall to the right
5:00 PM dinner served
Lucas Holman will be there setting up a plant sale with Rare Plant Offerings and Mums he
grows.
Visit Plant talk with Lucas!
Monday, September 30, 8:00 am Endowment Trust Committee meets in Meeting room 
Hall to the right of Lobby 
9:00 am TFGC BOD Meets- Sign in Registration - Members must register. Fee for nonregistered
members does not include lunch. 
Break at 10:30 am
11:00 am TFGC Awards Chairman Debbie Shaver begins intro to "Applying for Awards" 
12:00 lunch served buffet in hall outside dining room
1:00 - 5 GC Presidents in attendance share about their club during dessert
1:15 Invitation to the 2025 TFGC 100th Anniversary Celebration
1:25 Lucas Holman presentation "Tennessee Sustainable Planting"
3:00 pm "The Secret Life of Trees" Dr. Jerry Falkner, Botany and Ecology, UT
4:00 pm Debbie Shaver continues TFGC Awards Workshop
6:00 Dinner Buffett Hall
7:00 Garden Bingo -Lillian Hibbitt President Optimistic GC Hints for Garden Club Meetings
Presidents in attendance share about their club during dessert
Talent/Recycling Sharing
Tuesday, October 1 
8:00 am Trillium Council meet in Meeting area
9:00 am TNAFSJ Members meet in Meeting Area 
10:00 Annette Shrader, former TFGC President and Volunteer Gardener Host, to present a
"Pumpkin Fun!" Mod Podge, painting, decorating 
11:00 Tennessee Birds Fall Creek Fall Interpreter/Naturalist Brady Haston
12:00 Lunch
1:00 GC Presidents Share
2:00 PM Gayle Jaggers, District II Awards Chairman gives tips and helpful advice for applying
for Awards - Meeting Room  
OR
1:30 Drive to the Fall Creek Falls Museum and Gift Shop
Drive to the Falls Pool or top of the Falls
Self Guided Tours 
5:00 Tennessee Tree Identification Ranger Matthew Brown /Tommy Solomon
6:00 pm Dinner
Presidents in attendance share about their club during dessert
Visit with TFGC Members and Friends in the Lobby Bring your cards, Dominoes or your game!



















Recycling Ideas
and Fun 

All participants will
receive a donation to

their garden club! 
To be presented at

the 2025
Convention. 

Bingo Winner with
Lillian Hibbett













On Friday, October 11, 2024, the Franklin County
Garden Club dedicated a Gold Star Families

Memorial Marker in Winchester, TN. 

TFGC President, Denise Thorne presents the Gold Star certificate to
Franklin County Garden Club president, Lola Eslick.



Winter Issue Coming in February

Pictured: GaryThorne 
President Denise Thorne’s Husband

at their home in the snow 


